Date:

Tuesday, November 28, 2006

Place:

Anderson Room

Richmond City Hall

Present:

Councillor Bill McNulty, Chair

Councillor Harold Steves, Vice-Chair

Councillor Linda Barnes Councillor Cynthia Chen Councillor Derek Dang

Councillor Sue Halsey-Brandt

Absent:

Councillor Evelina Halsey-Brandt

Call to Order:

The Chair called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m., and advised that the following matters would be added to the agenda as additional items:

(1) Composition of Richmond teams and associations relative to Richmond residents participating in programmes.

(2) City of Port Alberni's request to help save the Martin Mars Water Bombers.

MINUTES

1. It was moved and seconded

That the minutes of the meeting of the Parks, Recreation and Cultural Services Committee held on Tuesday, October 17, 2006, be adopted as circulated.

CARRIED

NEXT COMMITTEE MEETING DATE

2. The next meeting of the Parks, Recreation and Cultural Services Committee will be held on *Tuesday*, *January 23*, *2007* at 4:00 p.m. in the Anderson Room.

Tuesday, November 28, 2006

PARKS, RECREATION AND CULTURAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT

3. BELL MOBILITY INCORPORATED TELECOMMUNICATIONS APPARATUS PROPOSAL FOR HUGH BOYD PITCH & PUTT AND KING GEORGE PARK

(Report: November 14, 2006, File No.: 03-1000-14-131, 03-1000-14-132) (REDMS No. 2030964)

In response to a query staff suggested that revenue realized through the proposed Bell Mobility agreement should be directed to General Revenue and not to special reserve revenue, thus providing greater flexibility for future use of the collected revenue.

It was moved and seconded

- (1) That Staff be directed to authorize Bell Mobility Incorporated to initiate a public consultation process for the potential installation of a telecommunications apparatus at the Hugh Boyd Pitch & Putt Park and at King George Park;
- (2) That staff be directed to report back to the Parks, Recreation & Cultural Services Committee with the results of the public consultation process undertaken by Bell Mobility along with recommendations for potential next steps; and
- (3) That the revenue realized through the Bell Mobility agreement be directed to General Revenue.

The question on the motion was not called as the following amendment was introduced:

It was moved and seconded

(3) That Part (3) of the motion be amended to read: "That the revenue realized through the Bell Mobility agreement be directed to the special sports reserve sub-fund for sports field development".

The question on the motion, as amended, was then called, and it was CARRIED.

Tuesday, November 28, 2006

4. COMPOSITION OF RICHMOND TEAMS AND ASSOCIATIONS RELATIVE TO RICHMOND RESIDENTS PARTICIPATING IN PROGRAMMES

A brief discussion ensued regarding Richmond's Parks and Leisure Services - Community Policy 8701, and the Chair's idea to investigate if the 60'40 ratio (Richmond residents/residents of other communities) should be changed.

It was moved and seconded

That staff, in conjunction with the Richmond Sports Council (RSC) and sports groups not affiliated with the RSC, review the 60/40 ratio of Richmond residents/others involved in sports programs in the City of Richmond, as outlined in the City of Richmond's Policy 8701.

CARRIED

5. CITY OF PORT ALBERNI'S REQUEST TO HELP SAVE THE MARTIN MARS WATER BOMBERS.

A brief discussion ensued regarding a letter addressed to UBCM Members, dated November 21, 2006 from Mayor Ken McRae of Port Alberni, and his City's request that other municipalities support the effort to save BC's premier forest fire fighting equipment, the Martin Mars Water bombers.

As a result of the discussion the following referral motion was introduced:

It was moved and seconded

- (1) That staff prepare a letter to Premier Campbell asking that the Province step in and invest in these aircraft, their support infrastructure and the personnel that operate and maintain them; and
- (2) That staff investigate other ways to support Port Alberni's desire to save the water bombers, including financial support.

CARRIED

Tuesday, November 28, 2006

6. SEA ISLAND FORUM AND THE SPORTS COUNCIL AND THE PADDLING CENTRE PROPOSED FOR THE OVAL SITE

A brief discussion ensued regarding a letter addressed to Mayor Brodie and Council, dated November 21, 2006 from Jim Lamond, Chairman, Richmond Sports Council (RSC). The RSC stated that when the Sea Island Forum was demolished, some of RSC's members were moved to other City facilities or facilities leased or rented by the City. The RSC requested a response to their inquiry regarding why the City was entering into an agreement to build a paddling tank at the site of the Olympic Oval when Richmond does not have a paddling sport group. As a result of the discussion, the following referral motion was introduced:

It was moved and seconded

- (1) That staff update the Committee by preparing a status report which (i) identifies the Richmond Sports Council members that were re-located when the Sea Island Forum was demolished, (ii) details what arrangements the City has with these groups, and (iii) how the City assists these groups financially; and
- (2) That staff report to the Committee on any plan, if any, that the City has to re-locate these groups to the Richmond Olympic Oval.

CARRIED

7. MANAGER'S REPORT

Gordon Barstow, Manager, Parks Operations reported that three or four major trees fell, as well as hundreds of branches, as a result of the recent snow fall. In addition, birch trees came down in the Richmond Nature Park and all trails in the park would be closed while city crews cleaned up. Mr. Barstow assured the Committee that clean up work would be finished, and the trails re-opened, in time for the Friday, December 1, 2006 Nature Comes to Light event. He further advised that the backstop at Brighouse Park was also damaged by the accumulation of snow, and that damage sustained by the Sunnymede hedge would result in the hedge being ripped out and replaced.

Jane Fernyhough, Manager of Heritage and Cultural Services, displayed the artist's maquette of the horse sculpture "Minoru" and advised that the finished sculpture would be a size of a real horse. A private donor was funding the full cost of the sculpture and the installation. Installation of the completed sculpture in Minoru Park is scheduled for the spring of 2007.

Tuesday, November 28, 2006

DELEGATION

8. Frank Claassen, Chairperson, accompanied by Mr. Crichy Clarke, Treasurer of the Richmond Arenas Community Association (RACA) reviewed a submission from RACA (Schedule 1). Mr. Claassen spoke on three subjects: Operations, Facilities and Oval Arena Programming.

With regard to Operations, he mentioned that RACA had implemented rate increases, had increased its utilization of non-prime time ice slots, and had seen its expenses grow.

Addressing the operating agreement RACA has with the City, Mr. Claassen remarked that the Association had been contributing an ever-greater amount to the City. He stated RACA's goal was to make hockey more affordable for more people in Richmond, and he suggested that a way to achieve this would be to slow down the rate increases for ice use.

With regard to Facilities, he stated that another RACA goal would be to ensure that the City has a long-term plan for arena development. He noted that at present utilization of Richmond's arenas is at 100% and therefore more arenas are needed to serve the City. He stated that the last arena expansion took place in 1996 and that for the next three-and-a-half years Richmond will be squeezed into the ice sheets it has now, before it gains one ice sheet at the Richmond Olympic Oval post-Olympics.

With regard to Oval Arena Programming Mr. Claassen remarked that programming control and responsibility for fees and charges for the ice portion of the post-Olympics activity should be given to RACA to manage.

He stated that if another organization was created and empowered to oversee the use of the post-Olympic ice sheet at the Oval, unnecessary competition would be created between that organization and RACA.

The Chair thanked the delegation for their thorough submission, and stated that a discussion regarding facilities and operations would ensue, but the work currently being done by the Richmond Olympic Business Office precludes any discussion of the Richmond Oval and its post-Olympic programming of an ice sheet.

Discussion ensued and in response to queries, Mr. Claassen advised that:

- it is the City and the landlord for the Richmond Ice Centre that are in a lease agreement, and that RACA is not part of that arrangement;
- in his opinion, due to the solid construction of the Richmond Ice Centre, the lifespan of the building could continue after the 2017 expiration of its lease, and further, when the Minoru Arena's lease expires in 2016 that structure should still be useable due to the maintenance RACA provides to the building:

Tuesday, November 28, 2006

- the operating agreement RACA has with the City is the same type of operating agreement that the Richmond Aquatics Services Board has with the City;
- in regard to ice sports fees throughout the Lower Mainland, Richmond's fees are staying competitive;
- besides its work with local hockey programs, RACA has introduced a speed skating club in Richmond;

In response to further questions, staff advised that the Parks, Recreation and Cultural Services Department has not started a feasibility study on the Richmond Ice Centre or the Minoru Arena, but the department is currently reviewing all recreational facility priorities within the City.

As a result of the discussion the following referral motion was introduced:

It was moved and seconded

That the Richmond Arenas Community Association submission be forwarded to staff for analysis and that they report to the Committee on:

- a) the lease charge for the Richmond Ice Centre in the City's arenas budget, and the idea of charging it instead of the City's capital budget;
- b) the feasibility of freezing the operating fee that RACA pays to the City;
- c) staff undertake a business case analysis regarding the idea of the City purchasing the Minoru Arenas and Richmond Ice Centre facilities.

The question on the motion was not called as staff was asked to predict when that information would be submitted to the Committee. Cathryn Volkering Carlile, General Manager, Parks, Recreation & Cultural Services advised that staff would look at all ramifications of the issue, create a comprehensive analysis of the situation and would inform the Committee in 2007.

The question on the motion was then called and it was CARRIED.

Councillor Barnes made reference to a referral made to staff regarding the proposed purchase of deliberators and their placement in city buildings, at locations frequented by the public.

Ms. Volkering Carlile advised that she would speak with the Phyllis Carlyle, General Manager, Law & Community Safety regarding the status of the referral.

Tuesday, November 28, 2006

ADJOURNMENT

It was moved and seconded *That the meeting adjourn (5:22 p.m.).*

CARRIED

Certified a true and correct copy of the Minutes of the meeting of the Parks, Recreation & Cultural Services Committee of the Council of the City of Richmond held on Tuesday, November 28, 2006.

Councillor Bill McNulty Chair

Sheila Johnston Committee Clerk

SCHEDULE 1 TO THE MINUTES OF THE PARKS, RECREATION AND CULTURAL SERVICES COMMITTEE MEETING OF TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 28, 2006.

Submission to

The City of Richmond Parks, Recreation and Cultural Services Committee

Councilors Billi McNutty, Harold Steves; Linda Barnes; Cynthia Chen; Derek Dang; Evelina Halsey-Brandt; Sue Halsey-Brandt;

by the

Richmond Arenas Community Association

Frank Claassen, Chair Crichy Clarke, Treasurer

November 28, 2006

Introduction

Last year, we made a comprehensive submission to this committee. It consisted of many topics and was some 50 pages in length. This year we wish to discuss three issues in greater detail.

We have been told that the City of Richmond is currently spending more on recreational facilities than any other community in the country. Considering the size and scope of the oval project, this is no doubt true. Our organization is in the business of providing recreational services in the arena facilities we manage. We are grateful that the oval will add to the capacity that we and other groups can use to provide recreational opportunities to our community.

1. Operations

In last year's presentation we provided comprehensive operational data. Results for 2006, both financial and program-wise have remained similar to that of the previous year. Revenues rose, as a result of increased rates charged our users and because of additional use of arenas in non-prime time. As we reported last year, the arenas are fully utilized and our ability to increase revenues in the future will be driven by price increases and not through greater use by the public. We will forego a detailed analysis on this point this year.

Summarized financial results:

	2006	2005	2004	2003
Revenues	3,436,245	3,333,565	3,267,444	3,019,700
Expenses	1,131,988	1,123,608	1,120,385	1.038,387
Income Before Payment to City	2,304,257	2,209.957	2,147,059	1.981,313
Payment to City:				
Negotiated per agreement	2,184,000	2,021,000	1,937,500	1,867,498
Profit sharing dividend	50,129	84,479	94,780	46,907
Total Payment	2,234,129	2,105 479	2,032,280	1,914.405
Payment Growth	6.11%	3 60%	6 16%	
City Arena's Budget				
Total	4,623,400	4,490,300	4,122,200	3,907,700
Adjustment for Lease and Property Taxes	-1,849,100	-1,830,900	-1,681,600	-1,552,000
Adjusted budget	2,774.300	2,659,400	2,440 600	2,355,700
RACA contribution to Adjusted City Budget	80.53%	79 17%	83.27%	81 27%

The City has mandated that fees for services should increase each year. It has also mandated that we return to the City an ever-growing portion that the City offsets against its arena budget. To achieve this result RACA must approve program and rental rate increases. These rate increases have led to significant gains for the city's pocket book, but sadly, these rate increases are making ice sports possible for the only the wealthy segment of our society. Hockey, our national sport, the sport Canadians are more passionate about than any other, is now barely affordable for the average family and just plain too expensive for far too many.

In our opinion, the city exacerbates this situation by asking arena users to pay a greater share of departmental costs than it asks of other sports. For example, the fair market value rent for the Richmond Ice Centre building and land and, for that matter, the property taxes are included in the costs that arena users are expected to cover. This is a far different arrangement than the city has with field users. We don't think that the users of the new artificial turf field at Hugh Boyd are being asked to cover the rental value of the turf and the land or the property taxes. Additionally, the new users fees are being paid into a capital fund that is earmarked for future facility development, whereas the fees paid by arena users go to supplement the operating budget. We want this Committee to acknowledge this fact and help us do something about it.

We ask this committee to recommend to Richmond City Council the following:

- Remove the lease charge for the Richmond Ice Centre from the city's arenas budget and charge it
 instead to its capital budget. The lease of this facility is more accurately reflected as a city capital
 expenditure, as it would be if the facility had been purchased.
- 2. Freeze the operating fee that RACA pays the city to subsidize operating costs to the amount paid for 2006 for the next five years.
- Establish an Arena Facilities Fund that would accumulate any payments that RACA makes over and above the operating subsidy amount. This would include the annual profit share that is part of our current operating agreement.

These three recommendations will put arena users on a financial footing that is closer to the arrangement recently made with field users. It will allow for the accumulation of seed money for future arena development, and, most importantly, it will show the community that the city is serious about arena users.

2. Facilities

Last year's presentation resulted in city council passing five resolutions related to RACA at its meeting on April 16, 2006: Items one to three are relevant to this topic and four and five are discussed later.

- Item 16(1): That the 2005 -2015 Parks, Recreation and Cultural Services Master Plan include a reference that there are no plans to replace or eliminate Minoru Arenas in the next decade.
- Item 16(2): That the current schematic for the Minoru Park Vision be modified to include the Minoru Arenas facility.
- Item 16(3) That RACA be advised of the approved amendments to the 2005-2015 Parks,
 Recreation and Cultural Services Master Plan that includes consideration of RACA's submission and feedback.

One goal of the Arenas Association is to ensure that the city has a long-term plan for arena development. The arenas are currently 100% utilized. This fact is undisputable. More arenas are needed.

The last arena expansion was at the Richmond Ice Centre when two sheets were added in 1996. We have been operating with current compliment of eight sheets of ice since then. As it is now planned, the oval will contain two Olympic sized ice rinks. We assume that a large portion of this new capacity will be taken up by new high performance users to ensure that the city can maximize the legacy funding. Although we are guessing at this time, we estimate that only one sheet will be available to accommodate growing community needs. For the next three and one half years we will be squeezed into the current capacity. Arena user growth statistics will be flat for this period. There is no more room for anyone.

At present, the status of our arena facilities are as follows:

Olympic Oval 1 sheets coming on stream for the fall of 2010 season for community use.

Minoru Arenas 2 sheets planned decommission in 2016 due to obsolescence.

Richmond Ice Centre 6 sheets lease ends end 2017 - no plans for renewal or replacement.

You might think that things took good right now. There should be nine sheets of ice available for community use for the fall of 2010. This represents a 12.5% increase in capacity from 1996 to 2010, amounting to less than 1% per year. Not a great increase considering our population growth, but at least it's an increase.

The danger lies just a few years after the oval arenas come on line. The current plan is to demolish Minoru Arenas in 2016. There are no plans for its replacement. Not even a location has been discussed. Even scarier is the future of the Richmond Ice Centre. There the lease ends in 2017. As things presently stand, in just a short decade, the City of Richmond will only have one ice sheet available for community use. Obviously, something has to be done.

Earlier this month, RACA was invited to a facilities planning workshop to provide input to help the city establish a model for determining prioritizing facility development. We attended and provided feedback. However, it seems rather odd for arenas to be included in a prioritizing exercise when everyone knows that the facilities at Minoru and the Richmond Ice Centre must be maintained and/or replaced. Surely, this situation is obvious.

In the newspaper earlier this fall, there was an article describing the waiting lists that currently exist for hockey programs in Calgary. It is a truly sad state of affairs when a wealthy city in a wealthy province cannot provide enough arena space for its citizens. We would imagine that the situation has more to do with a lack of planning than a lack of financial resources.

To ensure that we have adequate facilities in place for the long term and to avoid the waiting list scenario currently being experienced in Calgary and which was experienced in Richmond for several years prior to the construction of the Richmond Ice Centre, we ask that this committee ask city council to:

- 1. Instruct staff to include arenas in all long-term capital plan and identify sites for future arena development.
- 2. To defer the demolition of Minoru Arenas until a replacement facility is operational. This would alter the city's current 10 year commitment.
- Purchase the Richmond Ice Centre building and land and, if needed, endorse a referendum to allow the city to replace its high rate lease with low cost debt regarding the buy-out of RIC.

3. Oval Arena Programming

Last year's presentation resulted in city council passing the following resolutions at its meeting on April 16, 2006:

Item 16(4): That the Richmond Business Office consider RACA's interest in being involved in oval

programming when the various options for a governance and operational model are

being developed.

Item 16(5): That RACA be invited to participate in the Service Planning group for Sports, as well as

the process to develop system wide policies, including a Pricing Policy.

The city has not yet determined the management structure for the Olympic Oval. While we do not have an opinion as to the optimum management model for the facility overall, we do have a strong opinion regarding the programming for ice facilities and the related fees and charges.

At present, arena facilities are managed by RACA in conjunction with arenas staff on a city-wide basis. By all accounts, the current arrangement works for facility users and works for the city. We have met and exceeded all mandates. Our model works--it works now, has worked for the last decade or more and will work into the future.

RACA believes that programming control and responsibility for fees and charges for the "ice portion" of the activity floor should be given to RACA and rolled into our existing programming and management model. Our service delivery model is very straightforward with no unknowns and certain returns.

RACA can provide seamless integration and put this part of the oval squarely in the hands of the community as is envisioned and espoused by city council. The needs of the high performance users of the facilities will be prioritized as necessary in our ice allocation policy to ensure that legacy funding for the oval is maximized. We understand the importance of legacy funding and we are as able as anyone to protect that very important source of funding for the oval. We urge everyone to reject the argument that the only way to protect legacy funding is through centralized control of all programming that occurs at the oval.

RACA's control of programming of the ice facilities inside the oval will eliminate conflicts that will certainly arise should the governance and operational model introduce a new provider. In most communities there is conflict and competition amongst arena users. Resolution of these conflicts is usually in the hands of the senior city staffer. Often, however, it is city council that becomes the final decision maker. These types of decisions force council into choosing one constituency over another. This is not a win-win situation. In Richmond, RACA has facilitated a true partnership between the different users. Deals and compromises are made and decided upon by RACA. To our knowledge, city council has never had to get involved. This is a win-win scenario.

All arena users are looking forward to being able to use the oval. Everyone wants in at the first opportunity. However, there isn't enough space for everyone. Who will decide which organization or team goes first? We think RACA is best suited to resolve these types of issues.

Fees and charges is another area in which RACA has experience. We can visualize a new oval management group attempting to maximize its financial return by poaching high paying adult users from existing RACA facilities. This is not productive. Orderly decision making will give way to politically motivated management. The PRCS staff has been attempting to centrally co-ordinate many leisure activities and community centre operations. RACA's position on fees and charges is consistent with the staff's strategy.

The existence of a second service provider has little upside and much downside in the world of ice allocation and related fees and charges. RACA feels it is best suited to do this work on behalf of the community users.

The association has yet to receive any official correspondence relating to council's resolutions in April. We are anxious to enter into serious negotiations with the city. To this end, RACA asks this committee to endorse our position and approve the following recommendations:

- That the PRCS committee endorse the concept of having a single provider of arena facilities in the City of Richmond responsible for programming and fees and charges..
- That staff be directed to enter into negotiations with RACA to develop a memorandum of understanding in this regard.

Thank you very much for giving us the opportunity to make this presentation. We would be pleased to answer any questions you may have.

Respectfully submitted Frank Claassen Crichy Clarke